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	This report will be considered in public



1.
Recommendation 
1.1 That the Assembly notes commitments made by the Mayor, Boris Johnson, during London Assembly Mayor’s Question Time meetings held between May and September 2012.
Policing and Community Safety

Metal Theft Task Force 
Question Number: 2049/2012 
Meeting Date: 4 July 2012

James Cleverly

How has metal theft been affected since the creation of the MPS unit to tackle metal theft last year?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  There are good signs, James, that Operation Ferrous is making a difference: 173 arrests have been made; 98 vehicles, 6 tonnes of metal have been seized, and in Bexley, where I am sure you will know yourself because of your involvement in this, there is an inter‑agency metal theft task force, which resulted in a 59% reduction in metal theft.  That is the only figure I can give you for the effectiveness of our war on metal theft.

James Cleverly (AM):  Thank you, Mr Mayor, I am very pleased you pre‑empted me by highlighting the good work that has gone on in Bexley.  I know this is a perennial issue and the task force needs to remain focused on this.  I am particularly concerned about the impact on major infrastructure and the implications on resilience.  As you know, in Bexley, in 2009, there was a major power outage, multi‑day power outage, as a direct result of an attempted metal theft.  So can we ensure that, as we move into what we know to be a difficult financial round, not necessarily that finances are ring‑fenced, because that would unnecessarily tie the hands of the Deputy Mayor for Policing, but this as an issue, however it is funded, maintains its position at or near the top of our priority list?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Yes, and it is something I have discussed repeatedly, both with Peter Hendy and of course with the [Metropolitan Police] Commissioner.  Metal theft is a real scandal, it is debilitating for the transport network and occasionally it involves unbelievable desecration of war memorials and other things that people hold very dear indeed.

James Cleverly (AM):  Thank you.  In addition to the enforcement side of the metal theft problem, will you continue to lobby Government to tighten the legislation around the cash purchase of scrap metal and ensure that where we have easily identified ownership, for example where the copper cabling is embossed with the owner’s name, that we take very firm action and send out a very powerful message to the scrap metal industry that it is no longer acceptable to deal in this situation?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Yes, I have made representations along those lines, and I will be happy to copy you in what we have sent to Government so far.

Front Counters - Hampstead 

Question Number: 2545/2012 
Meeting Date: 19 September 2012

Joanne McCartney 

In response to my question MQ2302/2012 you listed a number of police buildings and front counters, however, you failed to include Hampstead Police Station as one of the front counters or police buildings earmarked for closure.  What other buildings have you failed to include in this list?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):    In the list I provided to you there was no intention to conceal any decision about Hampstead Police Station, simply because I was certainly unaware of any proposal to close it myself and as far as I am aware no proposal to close it has been put either to me or to Stephen Greenhalgh (Deputy Mayor for Policing and Crime).

Joanne McCartney (AM):  Thank you.  My question asks what other buildings have you not included in that list.  We are hearing --

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I have not included this building, for instance, or many other buildings --

Joanne McCartney (AM):  But police buildings, front counters in police stations.  

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I cannot give you an answer to that.  All I can give you is a general state of the position which is that there is no secret list of police stations that are earmarked, in your phrase, for closure.  What there is, is a desire to get the best possible value and use out of the 800 buildings in the police estate and where there are opportunities to get the police out and to be more visible, to have more front counters, to have more police locations in hospitals, in fire stations, council housing stakeholders, libraries, supermarkets, that kind of thing.  Where we can do that rather than having some traditional great ‘stalag’ of a police station that is actually not as useful as it might be, then maybe we should consider it.  

Joanne McCartney (AM):  The reason I ask is because we are hearing rumours of other police stations and front counters that may be earmarked for closure.  Again, in the consultation that the Metropolitan Police Service is doing at the moment, it talks about making changes to front counters and talks about public access points.  When your Deputy Mayor for Policing and Crime, Stephen Greenhalgh, was recently in front of Select Committee, he stated that there was the need to remove some police front counters.  So, bearing that in mind, can I just ask, the previous commitment that if you closed a front counter you would open another of at least good quality, has that now gone?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  No.  That is the key thing to say about Hampstead Police Station where I think there is some controversy.  Whatever decision is taken there, there has to be adequate compensatory provision.

Joanne McCartney (AM):  Because the consultation at the moment and the Deputy Mayor in front of our Police and Crime Committee talked about public access points and talked about replacing traditional front counters with, for example, a couple of hours at Tesco on a Friday morning.  Do you really think that is a good enough service for Londoners?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Well, I do not know if that was what was proposed in respect of Hampstead.  

Joanne McCartney (AM):  No.  In general.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  No, well, I do not know whether you are accurately reflecting what Stephen Greenhalgh said.  I see someone is nodding there; perhaps it was what he said.  Let us be absolutely clear, what we want is to have the maximum possible engagement with the public, to make the police as available to the public as possible.  If that means having police counters in lots of public locations I think that is a good thing.

Joanne McCartney (AM):  Can I ask that what this looks like, I think, to us and to the general public is that the danger, because there are great budget cuts that we accept are going to be very difficult, that this does not result in just a fire sale of police counters, and that at the end of the day we have a comprehensive service across London.  Are you confident that will take place?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Yes.  I think Stephen [Greenhalgh] has made it absolutely clear he will not consider any proposal for closure of Hampstead or any other police station; unless and until suitable alternative provision has been made.

Joanne McCartney (AM):  Can I ask how do you judge the suitability?  Because when we did question Stephen Greenhalgh at our Police and Crime Committee ‑‑

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  It is about ‑‑

Joanne McCartney (AM):  I think it was Tony Arbour who said that ‑‑

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  -- reassurance.  

Joanne McCartney (AM):  The experiment at his local Sainsbury’s had been an absolute flop.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Well, there you go.

Joanne McCartney (AM):  So, you know if you are going down this road you need to be evidence based and that is the concern that we have.  That it is not going to be, that we are going to have police stations and front counters closing and they are never going to be put back and the alternatives are not good enough.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Well, the key test is, is existing provision actually very well used?  Is it as good as it could be?  Are the buildings themselves being put to the best possible use, in terms of the value of the asset?  If not, how can you give a better service to Londoners?  How can you have more opportunities for the public to see the police out there in the community and talk to them?

Joanne McCartney (AM):  What account will you take of the public’s view on this?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Public reassurance and public confident is paramount.  But I think commonsensical members of the public can see that there may very well be cases where you have a big Victorian police station that is not always ideal.  That possibly is not in an ideal location, and that is where there is scope for improvement.  Where you could certainly dispose of the asset and use the proceeds to improve policing in London.

Joanne McCartney (AM):  So will you commit to doing a full public consultation on this?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Well, you know, I do not know quite what you mean by a full public consultation.  But what I can say is ‑‑

Joanne McCartney (AM):  Will you publish plans for each borough and invite the public to consult on them?   

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Of course.  

Transparency

Question Number: 1305/2012 
Meeting Date: 23 May 2012

Joanne McCartney

Joanne McCartney (AM):  Can I move on then to transparency in the Mayor’s Office for Policing and Crime, because, since the abolition of the Police Authority, there does seem to have been an information deficit. I think there have been complaints from all Groups around this Assembly, so it is not just the Labour Group.  I have raised this issue with you once before.  Would it surprise you that, to get some knife crime figures, it took me 16 requests, both in writing and verbal, in fact once to you here, where you said I should be entitled to them, and in the end I only got them because the Met’s Assistant Commissioner stepped in and gave me them directly.  Is that transparency to your mind?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Joanne, I was not aware of that, the difficulty that you have had.  As far as I know, the position, knife crime statistics are like all crime statistics, so it should be made readily available to you and to all Members, so I will get on top of that.

Joanne McCartney (AM):  Okay.  So what steps will you do to make sure that the Mayor’s Office for Policing and Crime responds to Members’ requests with urgency and in a reasonable timescale?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I will certainly make sure, and I am sure Stephen Greenhalgh, the new Deputy Mayor for Policing and Crime, will be studying this and he will want to make sure that he is as transparent as possible, engages with you, Joanne, to get the statistics that you need in a timely fashion.

Joanne McCartney (AM):  Well I hope so because it has not been so to date.  Thank you.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I am sorry about that, but we will see what we can do.

Police Officers

Question Number: 1316/2012  
Meeting Date: 23 May 2012

Joanne McCartney

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Yes, thanks, Joanne.  Of fully warranted officers, I am told that there were more than 1,000 more on 3 May 2012 than there were when I was elected in 2008, that is to say there were 30,659 fully warranted officers when I was elected and there were 31,992 on 3 May.  Those figures obviously go up if you include trainees, but the gap remains over 1,000.

Joanne McCartney (AM):  Mr Mayor, I would dispute those figures.  I think this is where if you sign up to the code of practice, we might have some better figures, but the figures I have from the Metropolitan Police Service show that on 30 April 2008, there were 31,605 fulltime police officers, and on 30 April 2012, there was 31,825, so you are actually 780 fulltime officers short of 1,000 pledge.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  No.  As I have said in my answer, that is why I think it would be helpful to have a central store of data.

Joanne McCartney (AM):  My question was fulltime officers.  Are your figures for fulltime officers?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  My figures are for fully warranted officers.

Joanne McCartney (AM):  They are different.  There is where statistics and a code of practice would help us, you see, Mr Mayor.  How many fulltime police officers, because I can tell you there are 780 short of your election pledge.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I must respectfully disagree with you and say that I actually talked to the Commissioner this morning and he thinks the numbers are higher even than I have today, but in terms of fully warranted officers, that is excluding trainees, there were 30,659 in May 2008.  On 3 May this year, there were 31,992, which by my maths means there were about 1,300 more this May than there were in 2008.  Now, I think most Londoners would accept that under incredibly difficult circumstances, with police budgets being cut across the country, that is a very creditable achievement; apart from London says John Biggs, quite right, and why?  Because London has a Mayor who has campaigned for more policing and for more police numbers in the city and who will continue to do so.

Joanne McCartney (AM):  Mr Mayor, we disagree with this, but perhaps I could ask you to write to me with those fulltime police officers, which is the question I asked.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I am more than happy to write to you about anything you like, Joanne.  I will certainly write to you about that.

Transport

New Buses for London
Question Number:1931/2012 
Meeting Date: 4 July 2012

Caroline Pidgeon

How many new buses for London will be on London’s streets for the Olympics?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Thank you, Caroline.  The answer is all eight prototype new buses will be on London streets by the Olympic Games.

Caroline Pidgeon (AM):  Thank you.  You promised 600 on the road.  Is that going to be just an aspiration or an absolute commitment?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  That is an absolute commitment.  I know that you are going to say it was an absolute commitment to get eight buses on the road, that is your follow up, eight buses on the road by the end of May.  There was some slippage there but we are determined to get 600 buses on the road by 2016 and as far as I understand it, at the moment, they are proving very successful and popular.
Crime reduction on public transport

Question Number: 1534/2012 
Meeting Date: 13 June 2012

Steve O’Connell

Stephen O’Connell (AM):  My last point really, you picked up upon fare evasion.  Again, it is good that yourself and the police and TfL are bearing down on fare evasion.  I would just flag up, as I normally do, trams.  Trams, which are wonderful, they flow very quickly, people can access very quickly, fare evasion is something that has come up in the past on trams, and I know that the figures are bearing in the right direction, but again, I would ask you to redouble your efforts through TfL to insist fare evasion is even increasingly borne down upon, because that will help with keeping the levelling of fares at the level that we want.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Yes, I will look at that.  I think one of the difficult decisions I had to take was whether or not to increase the fines for fare evasion, and a lot of people said it was unfair because typically these fines would be borne by people who really might find it very difficult to pay them, but in the end I thought it was right to do it, because fare evaders are effectively taking money from everybody else on the bus or the tram or whatever.  I will look at what is happening on the trams, and if there is a significant disparity in fare evasion on the trams - and I am sure TfL will have the statistics - we will see what we can do to sort it out.

New Routemaster 

Question Number: 1129/2012 
Meeting Date: 23 May 2012


Roger Evans 

Roger Evans (AM):  I can tell you that we are very keen on the new bus in Havering and Redbridge and we are looking forward to welcoming the first ones across our border when some of the routes are changed.  Could you let me know which routes are going to be the first ones that will be changed in Havering and Redbridge so that we can form a welcome party to greet the new buses as they cross the border?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I do not know.  I will do my best to get the relevant information to you about which routes will be used, but I cannot tell you now.

Transport for London Business Plan
Question Number: 1314/2012 
Meeting Date: 23 May 2012

Valerie Shawcross

Valerie Shawcross (AM):   So when can we expect the age of eligibility for the Freedom Pass to be reduced to the age of 60?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I am delighted that you and Ken Livingstone decided to support me in reintroducing it and getting us off the age escalator that Labour cruelly decided to put us on.

Valerie Shawcross (AM):  When do you think you will be able to implement this change, Mr Mayor?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  The plan is to do it by September, but I will have to get back to you.

Valerie Shawcross (AM):  September this year?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  September this year.  I will have to get back to you about the details.

Transport for London Business Plan
Question Number: 1314/2012 
Meeting Date: 23 May 2012

Roger Evans

Roger Evans (AM):  You pride yourself on being more than a Zone 1 Mayor, and of course my constituents very much welcome that, but we have suffered recently through some of the downgrading of Crossrail proposals for my two constituencies in Havering and Redbridge, largely because that part of Crossrail is now being dealt with by Network Rail rather than by Transport for London.  Would you agree to meet council leaders and delegations from Havering and Redbridge to talk about the design work on the stations at Ilford and Romford and to ensure that we do actually get the stations that we deserve and that we were promised?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Of course, Roger, and I am sure one of the reasons that Havering and Redbridge rejected the blandishments, the siren voices of Val [Shawcross] and her colleagues was that they knew how vital it was to keep investment coming into Crossrail.

Environment

Central London consensus on improving air quality
Question Number: 2558/2012 
Meeting Date: 19 September 2012 
Murad Qureshi

When will you sign up to the consensus on improving poor air quality in Central London as three major boroughs have signed up to do?
Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I am very happy to work with the boroughs concerned, to continue to clean up London’s air but, unfortunately, I am not willing to agree to a programme that I think would do great damage to the interests of London’s taxi drivers in requiring them to get rid of any vehicle more than ten years old.  Already, very heroically, TfL has decided to launch the first ever age limit for taxis.  That was done in the teeth of ferocious opposition from the taxi drivers.  We have done that.  I think now to tell them they have to scrap any vehicle more than ten years old would be simply brutal.  I don’t know whether that is your policy, but it is not one that I am going to support.

We are going to do various other things to improve air quality in London.  I think Jenny (Jones) has a question later on about some of the emissions standards that we may be applying.

Murad Qureshi (AM):  Many thanks, Mr Mayor for your response.  Just to elaborate, the letter to the councils involved Camden Council, the City of Westminster and City of London Corporation, representing 500,000 residents of Central London as well as business, so I think they represent an interest of a major constituency of yours apart from the black cabbies that you have got a particular interest with.

They have asked for a number of things to be done across the buses, taxis, as well as the future of the London Enterprise Zone (LEZ).  Can I just ask you a few specific questions, firstly in those --
Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Silly questions?

Murad Qureshi (AM):  Specific.
Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Specific, sorry.

Murad Qureshi (AM):  You obviously need to get your hearing tested.  Specific.  In the joint letter from Camden, Westminster and the City of London, they called for a better deployment of retro fitted buses across Central London.  In light of that, can you tell us - after four years of office - what proportion of London buses have you retrofitted, so far?
Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  What I can tell you is that we have just put in an order for 600 of the cleanest and greenest bus in the whole world, which will be on the streets in the next four years.  I cannot give you the answer about how many we have retrofitted, but we are moving towards an ever cleaner bus fleet.  What I can tell you is, contrary to the absolute codswallop that was put around during the election campaign, which everybody has now forgotten about, London does not have the worst air quality in Europe.  Complete fabrication by the Labour Party.  Actually, it turns out, once one bothered to do the research, that Paris, Rome, Barcelona and Athens all have worse air quality, and plenty of other cities in Britain have comparable problems.  I am delighted to say, that Manchester University - people were saying that we were going to have pollution during the Olympic Games - has just done a study, the Clear Flow Unit I think it is called, that concludes that we have just delivered one of the cleanest Olympic and Paralympic Games in history.  The least polluted air of any Olympic Games in history.

Murad Qureshi (AM):  I didn’t ask those questions at all, actually.  I asked you specifically ‑‑
Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I know, but I thought you had better get the answers.

Murad Qureshi (AM):  -- how many buses you retrofitted.  Can I answer your question for you, if you do not know clearly?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  What I will do, Murad, I will get you the answer about the number of business we have retrofitted.

Diesel cars in the congestion charge
Question Number: 2395/2012  
Meeting Date: 19 September 2012 
Jenny Jones

Will you look at reducing or removing exemptions from the congestion charge from those vehicles which come under the CO2 emission threshold, but which cause considerable localised pollution?
Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Yes.

Jenny Jones (AM):  Is that the answer?  

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Yes.

Jenny Jones (AM):  Wow.  If you were so cooperative every time, you know, we would get on so much better.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  We get on famously already, would you not say?

Jenny Jones (AM):  Do you think you are going to actually look at those exemptions for diesel vehicles that are quite polluting?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Well, you heard what I said.

Jenny Jones (AM):  Well, you will remove or tighten those exemptions?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  There is a consultation we are going to get underway.  My ambition is, as we were saying earlier on, my ambition is to have many more zero tailpipe emission vehicles in London and we consider the way the congestion charge can be used to achieve that.  

Jenny Jones (AM):  So will you also review the greener vehicle discount scheme?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Yes.

Jenny Jones (AM):  Who is going to do this?  It sounds quite interesting.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  TfL are going to do the work and there will be a public consultation on the changes.  

Jenny Jones (AM):  Have you got a timeframe for that?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Yes, but I want to give people maximum possible notice, but this is not yet ready to announce in detail.

Jenny Jones (AM):  I mean, it sounds very interesting.  It sounds like the sort of thing I might want to contribute to.  So you will let us know when it starts, will you?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Yes, sure.

Jenny Jones (AM):  Have you been influenced by the Policy Exchange’s work on this?  Their report ‘Something in the Air?’  Because they have actually said, I mean I do not often quote from Policy Exchange, which for the viewers is a right-wing think-tank.  It actually says you should do actually this, remove or reduce exemptions.  

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Well, I had not actually seen the Policy Exchange document, but I will study it.  

Jenny Jones (AM):  Well, I expect there is somebody in this building who would let you have a copy of that.  Thank you, that is great.  

Air Quality During the Olympics

Question Number: 1875/2012 
Meeting Date: 13 June 2012

Jenny Jones

Jenny Jones (AM):  Since the smog alerts were launched in 2007, only 7,000 people have signed up, but in your Air Quality Strategy you set a target to have 250,000 people by 2015.  If we go on at the same rate, you will only come to something like 4.5% of your target by 2015.  What are you going to do to tell more people about the smog alerts?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  We are funding airTEXT, we have been lobbying for it, we have been publicising --

Jenny Jones (AM):  If you do not tell people about it they will not know about it.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  We have been publicising it.

Jenny Jones (AM):  Where?  Can you tell me about the publicity campaign, because I missed it?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I will be happy to supply you details, Jenny, about the publicity funding we have given for airTEXT.

Jenny Jones (AM):  Thank you very much.

Planning and Housing

Squatting laws
Question Number: 2524/2012  
Meeting Date: 19 September 2012 
Steve O’Connell

Do you welcome the recent law which now makes squatting in residential buildings a criminal offence, allowing police to arrest squatters? 

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I do welcome it, Darren, and I think it is quite right that the law should allow owners to regain possession of their properties more quickly and more easily.  There is a problem of unoccupied housing in London, but we have now got the rate of empty homes down to the lowest since the 1970s, 1.1% of the total housing stock, and we have put about 5,000 empty homes back into use with a targeted funding stream, and we are going to continue to do so.

Steve O’Connell (AM):  Thank you very much, Mr Mayor.  Yes, exactly, there is a balance to this story but I would like to agree with you and welcome on behalf of Londoners the fact now that London and the UK is not going to be the soft touch for squatters.  Will you, Mr Mayor, confirm and indeed direct your deputy to ensure that the MPS will be fully enforcing this law with immediate effect, because clearly this does apply to existing squatters. 

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I am sure the MPS will be enforcing the law as they always do.  They do not need to be directed by me or by anybody else to enforce the law.  That is what they do.  I think there are interesting and attractive things you can do to put empty homes, empty shops back into use, and that is what we want to do.

Steve O’Connell (AM):  As I say, the public will very much welcome this.  It will give them reassurance on something that actually has been a curse of many neighbourhoods over far too many years.  However, in the spirit of sharing and giving confidence to the public, will you ensure that the MPS regularly updates the public on arrest and conviction rates for illegal squatting in their areas?
Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  That is a good point.  I will find out.  We will get some data for you.

Stalled Developments
Question Number: 2500/2012  
Meeting Date: 19 September 2012 
Andrew Boff

How many potential homes in London have planning permission but are currently in stalled developments?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  The answer is 170,000.

Andrew Boff (AM):  170,000?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  170,000.

Andrew Boff (AM):  Mr Mayor, has there been some kind of analysis of the reason behind these stalled developments, because it is very difficult to judge.  That one big figure is obviously astonishing but it would be interesting to know the profile of those.  I mean how many, for example, do we think are awaiting finance from the banks?  How many are stalled because the developers bought at a high in the market and in some cases are trying to build inappropriately high density developments?  How many are stalled because of section 106 agreements?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  All those things may or may not be factors.  There is also the difficulty individual people may have had in getting mortgages and the slackness in the market, so all those things are factors.  What we have done is commissioned a study across quite a broad range of the stalled projects to try to identify what we can do to ‘float the boat off the rocks’ and what the problem is.  Developments of more than 150 homes we are typically looking at, and we want to see what we can do to get things going.  I doubt very much that it is anything to do with planning, obviously not, because it has been consented.  I think you are on the right track when you talk about developers who have taken a bath on the value of the site.  I think that is very often the problem, they do not have the cash left to develop.  We are looking at what we can do to encourage greater readiness of finance, particularly for people who want to buy their own home.  I think that is one of the key problems in London at the moment and I will be talking a bit more about that over the next few weeks.

Andrew Boff (AM):  I welcome that intervention by itself because I think Londoners are very concerned, obviously, with the housing problem that there is, that there is a potential 170,000 homes that could be occupied by families in London.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Yes.  I mean these homes do not exist but the consent is there to build them.

Andrew Boff (AM):  Precisely.  I would appreciate, if possible, and I realise the data is going to be difficult to get to, an idea of the proportions that we are looking at.  I think it is right that you focus on those larger developments of 150 plus, but within those developments why are they stalled?  Why these in particular are stalled?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  The work is going on right now and obviously I will let you have sight of whatever we get.

Darren Johnson (Chair):  That is very welcome.
Beds in Sheds

Question Number: 1551/2012 
Meeting Date: 13 June 2012

Tom Copley
Tom Copley (AM):  You say this is something, a responsibility that primarily lies with the boroughs, but given that seven boroughs in London have now received this funding, do you accept it is a strategy issue that needs much more involvement from yourself?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I think I have given you a flavour of the activity we are already engaged in, and there is a national taskforce.  London has, through our efforts, not only been leading in that work, but I think I am right in saying that of the cash that has been allocated to dealing with the problem nationally, London has got the overwhelming share of it, thanks to the lobbying that we have been involved in.

Tom Copley (AM):  But why didn’t you support what would have been a relatively minor alteration to the London Plan which would have outlawed beds in sheds?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I am not aware of the amendment.  I will be happy to look at it.  I think that as it happens, beds in sheds so-called are illegal for the reason I have already given, which is very often they will fall foul of fire regulations, and that is why the role of LFEPA is important in dealing with it, as well as the role of the boroughs.

Homes for London
Question Number: 1312/2012 
Meeting Date: 23 May 2012

Nicky Gavron 
Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Yes.  Thank you very much, Nicky.  The idea of Homes for London is to bring together all the reforms that we have achieved, and it came into effect on 1 April, I think, with the Homes and Communities Agency (HCA) land and the London Development Agency (LDA) land and the cash involved, and to organise it hereunder under one roof in the GLA.  What we are not doing, just for clarity’s sake, is we are not creating a vast new functional body separate from this place on the lines of TfL, called Homes for London or whatever.

Nicky Gavron (AM):  Fair enough, but you actually pledged to deliver rather more than that when you signed up with the Shelter Homes for London campaign.  You got a lot of publicity for that during the election, and it is still on their website, so I thought I would just ask you about some of the things you have signed up, particularly just narrowing it down to the private rented sector, where 850,000 households live ‑ that is millions of people ‑ and Shelter want action on that, and you have signed up to some pledges on that.  Can you tell me what those pledges are?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Well, the pledges that we have signed up to include, as I say, instigating Homes for London as a key department of the GLA, with a mission to improve housing in London.  That obviously is something that I do not think anybody would dissent from, and as part of that, plainly we want to improve the lot of those in the rented sector.  There are all sorts of steps that we are taking to increase the supply of rented accommodation, but above all, to bear down and to do what we can to drive out the kind of landlords who have been treating their tenants unacceptably by a system of accredited landlords.  We have got a very considerable number on the scheme already and we want to double that number.

Nicky Gavron (AM):  You have also signed up to dealing with rip‑off letting agencies.  You signed up to fairer rents, with a London‑wide letting agency, and you signed up to protecting families by making sure they have secure tenancies.  Are your Homes for London actually going to follow through on those pledges?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Yes.  What we are going to do, Nicky, is continue with a very, very energetic and aggressive policy, and in fact more aggressive even than before of building new homes, and ‑‑

Nicky Gavron (AM):  No, no, I am talking about the private rented sector.  Are you going to follow through on those pledges?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  ‑‑ that includes a huge number of homes for rent.

Nicky Gavron (AM):  No, but are you going to follow through on setting up a London‑wide letting agency with secure tenancies for families?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Look, I am going to have to study the detail of that.

Nicky Gavron (AM):  But you have signed up that pledge.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Well, so you say.  I am going to have to have a look at what exactly was signed up.

Nicky Gavron (AM):  What do you mean, “So I said”?  You have had a lot of publicity on the back of this.  Are you saying that you have just abandoned Homes for London?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I may have had a lot of publicity about it, but not enough for it to come to my attention.  Let me have a look at it.  Let me have a look at exactly what is entailed, OK?

Nicky Gavron (AM):  There are millions of Londoners suffering as a result of this, what is in the private rented sector, and people are being squeezed, families they have shown on health and education for children.  How can you not take this seriously?  How can you be so flippant?  You have a choice.  You have powers, you have influence.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I am sorry, I will not take any lessons from you, Nicky, about commitment to affordable housing.  In the last four years, we built a record quantity of affordable housing.  We have driven the programme forward and we will go forward again over the next four years with even more, and I think what Londoners need to do is instead of listening to the posturing and the sermonising of the Labour Party, and the endless false incredible promises that you make, they should look at results and they should look at what we achieve.

Nicky Gavron (AM):  You have already signed these pledges, which you do not seem to remember, and it just strikes me that you are already breaking a promise.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  As I say to you, we will look at the details of what is entailed by that pledge and we will do our best to implement them.

Economic and Business Policy
Assessment of Poverty

Question Number: 2060/2012  
Meeting Date: 4 July 2012 

Andrew Dismore

Fiona Twycross (AM):  Mr Mayor, have you undertaken any assessment of food poverty in London?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I know, Fiona, that Rosie Boycott, who is Chair of the London Food Board and works directly for me, is currently engaged in a massive effort now to analyse this problem and to see what we can do to end it.  I am going to get the figure wrong now; I think she quoted a horrifying statistic to me the other day about the number of kids who get into school without having had a proper breakfast.  It is quite appalling.  I do think this is an area where London needs to wake up, we cannot go on having kids unable to concentrate in class because they are not getting a proper breakfast.  We are supporting organisations like Magic Breakfasts that try to deal with this issue but there is a serious problem at the moment.  I do not think it is so much of; there may be absolute poverty that is partly driving it but it is also I am afraid organisational problems, problems at home, all the rest of it, that are leaving kids basically going to school on a empty stomach or eating a Mars Bar or whatever on the way there or stocking up on fried chicken or whatever.  What is happening at the moment is I am afraid, I do not want to sound like a nanny or bossing you or hysterical, it is a problem.  As far as the analysis goes, please, I do not have it at my fingertips but Rosie Boycott is doing it and will be more than happy to supply you with it and to work with you.
Childcare
Question Number: 1544/2012 
Meeting Date: 13 June 2012

Len Duvall

Len Duvall (AM):  Chair, two further questions.  The Daycare Trust, an important panel and is under threat.  Have you made any interventions on its behalf?  I think it has the support of cross-party on this Assembly.  Have you written any letters to London councils?  Have you sought any way to intervene to protect this important body in support of this sector across London?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Len, would you forgive me if I check?  I do not want to say I haven’t when it is possible I have done something already.  If I haven’t, I will certainly look into it.

Len Duvall (AM):  Will you as a matter of urgency?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Certainly.

Childcare
Question Number: 1544/2012 
Meeting Date: 13 June 2012

Len Duvall

Len Duvall (AM):  OK.  Let’s go back; you raised it,  I wasn’t going to raise it, but as you did, 2005, your predecessor, Ken Livingstone, met his target according to your London Development Agency (LDA) report, which was commissioned in your time, of affordable quality childcare policies.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Is that right?

Len Duvall (AM):  In December 2009, you came up with a target of 1,600, which you alluded to in an earlier answer, which did not reach its target.  You then decided to scrap it in 2011 and 2012.  Was that wise then on the basis that where we are now, could it not have been reconfigured to meet it?  Is it one around which may not be directly related to you, Mr Mayor, on this occasion, but isn’t it an issue about confidence, about overseeing programmes that run from here and how can you give us confidence about the voucher programme that the officers within this building are working with employers to do?  Is this not going to be another failed effort?  What steps are you taking to ensure that is not the case?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I think, first of all, you have to decide whether the previous effort was successful or not.  

Len Duvall (AM):  Sorry, Mr Mayor; let me just say this.  According to your LDA report, in your time, not in Ken’s [Livingstone] time which did it, Ken, met 10,000 placements.  In your scheme, in 2009, revised scheme, you put down the target; it clearly failed and you scrapped it and that is what you scrapped it on.  I am not sure whether you scrapped because it failed but it certainly didn’t meet its targets.  These are all information and figures you have provided that have been under your watch.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Sure, and I understand.  Obviously, as you know, I became Mayor in 2008 and very early on in my mayoralty, I remember having meetings, in fact, with Labour Ministers whose view was that the scheme was not by any means perfect and did not represent value for money in our scheme.  I was later informed that it certainly wasn’t meeting its target for job entries.  The information I have, Len [Duvall], is that by November 2010, the programme as a whole had delivered less than 20% of its original target for job entries with no individual borough exceeding 35% of the targets that they agreed.  This represented poor value for money for Londoners and that was why the programme was terminated.

That does not mean that I think this problem is unimportant.  I think this problem is incredibly important.  Yes, obviously the lesson from that is you have to work hard at these things to get them right and there is a real danger of money being wasted and a lack of success.  Because of your question, because of your urging, I will take steps now to find out how our voucher scheme is going to work, what expectations we have of success and get back to you, if I may.

Direct jobs through City Hall   

Question Number: 1249/2012 
Meeting Date: 23 May 2012

Stephen Knight   

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Thank you.  Stephen, yes, welcome.  You are opening the batting here.  This is an interesting question, and the answer is that the programme is a four‑year programme, and I hope ‑ just to get back to the conversations I was having with Joanne [McCartney] and others ‑ that our achievements in creating these jobs over the next four years will be transparent and you will be able to see them through the datastore.

Stephen Knight (AM):  Thank you very much.  I hope it will be transparent, and I hope we can get a little bit of transparency this morning.  You have said very clearly, Mr Mayor, that creating jobs and growth in the City is the centrepiece of your mayoralty for the next four years, so I wonder whether we could explore and really get to the bottom of this pledge to create 2000 new jobs over the next four years.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Yes.

Stephen Knight (AM):  I think you have said previously that 100,000 of these 200,000 jobs will come from your affordable house‑building programme, and when I looked at the affordable house‑building programme, it appears to me that we are actually talking about not 100,000 jobs, but 25,000 jobs building affordable homes for the next 4 years, and in order to get to 100,000, you seem to have multiplied each year’s employment, counted each year’s employment as a new job.  Is that reasonable?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  No.

Stephen Knight (AM):  Do you think that most Londoners would consider that you have four jobs as Mayor of London over the term of this office or just the one?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  No.  I am afraid, with great respect to you, you are miscounting and that is not the ‑‑

Stephen Knight (AM):  How am I miscounting?  Could you explain?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  As I remember the figures, in fact, the affordable housing programme, which is going to deliver about 54,838 houses, we think, by 2015, will deliver 104,000 jobs, and to the best of my knowledge, there is no multiplication.  We are not talking about jobs per year, we are talking about new jobs created during four years.

Stephen Knight (AM):  Perhaps I can remind you of your own figures, because your own figures are based on each house built creating two jobs for a year.  That is what your own figures suggest, so I put it to you that you are talking about 25,000 jobs over the 4‑year period and that you are not double‑counting, you are quadruple‑counting in order to get to 100,000.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  As I say, I have heard what you have said.  It is not my understanding and I will be happy to correspond with you about it.

Education and Skills – No Commitments
Health and Public Services

Mental Health
Question Number: 1533/2012 
Meeting Date: 13 June 2012

Fiona Twycross

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):   The proportion of the budget that has been allocated to mental health in London is between 5% and 10%.  Obviously that is not a large sum but that doesn’t mean that our team is remotely complacent about mental health issues and a huge amount of work is being done by the team here and, of course, through the Local Health Improvement Board (LHIB).

Fiona Twycross (AM):  Obviously, a million Londoners face mental health issues and I am pleased there is a budget allocated.  I couldn’t see any detail of any budget allocated to it, to be honest.  It wasn’t in your manifesto and it is a major issue in respect of health inequalities.  Your answer, with respect, was quite brief about the content of the budget and where it is going to go, so I just wondered what your plan is, what the plan is to tackle --

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Let me tell you some of the things we are doing just to give you some reassurance about that.  It is not trivial that the health team are getting mental health first training for interested GLA staff and indeed, Assembly Members, just so there is a greater awareness and we all have greater awareness and understanding of people who are suffering from that.

Fiona Twycross (AM):  How many people have already taken that training?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  We are going to be using the London Datastore that I have mentioned earlier on, I mentioned last month, which we are working hard to set up.  Now, to capture --

Fiona Twycross (AM):  Can I ask how many people have that training?  You mentioned training.  How many people have had that training so far?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I am afraid I cannot give you anything but I would be happy to supply you with the answer.  On the incidence of mental health in London, that is patently something that is going to be captured by the Datastore.  Information will be available.  You rightly draw attention to the problem.  You will be able to use the Datastore to indicate what is going on.

Fiona Twycross (AM):  When will there be a detailed plan on how you are planning to tackle public mental health?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  We have to be careful that we don’t have confusion about what the functions of this body are.  We are not healthcare providers.  We are not here to tackle mental health in that sense.

Fiona Twycross (AM):  But you are here to tackle health inequalities.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Yes, absolutely.  On 29 February, there was a discussion here; a seminar with Professor Michael Porter to discuss the concept of value in mental healthcare and we had 40 of London’s most senior influential leaders in mental healthcare provisions, social care to look at how we could improve value and the follow-up work from that session is now going on and I would be very happy to make sure you get sight of what is planned.

Fiona Twycross (AM):  So when will there be a plan though?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  As I say, I would be very happy to give you the details.  Just for the benefit of people wondering about the London Health Improvement Board, I do not want to suggest that mental health is the only thing they are doing.  They key priorities for LHIB are, as you know, alcohol abuse, tackling child obesity and tackling cancer.  We have a real problem in London that our cancer survival rates are not as good as they should be.  We are a world City and we are, in my view, not as good as we should be.  We have real problems in obesity and those are the priorities for LHIB but I would be more than happy to keep you posted on what we are doing on mental health.

2012 Olympic Games
A12 Olympic Clean Up
Question Number: 2053/2012   
Meeting Date: 4 July 2012 

Roger Evans

The A12 through Havering and Redbridge along with major junctions at Gants Hill, Gallows Corner and Redbridge roundabout will be a gateway route for many spectators travelling to the games.  The condition of the roadside leaves much to be desired with weeds, litter and graffiti creating a poor impression for our visitors.  What steps are being taken to clean up the roads before the Games begin?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London): The A12 is, you know, a very important artery road and we are very keen to make sure that we give the best possible impression to visitors of that area and of the A12.  So, the things we are doing, you asked what steps are being taken.  Removal of heavy vegetation is now going on over the next couple of weeks.  There is a big programme to spray or dig out weeds and make sure that looks OK, stuff like that.  A lot of that is coming out.  Graffiti, there is a big programme now going on with Network Rail and with the borough to encourage them to take action on that.  As for litter picking, picking up litter which degrades the view, we are working with the borough to ensure that litter is picked up in a pretty whole hearted way in the run up to the games.  This is part of the overall capital cleanup programme sponsored by Proctor and Gamble, let us hear it for Procter and Gamble team.  Hooray, well done, capitalism.  Thank you.  Procter and Gamble who are supporting capital clean up and delivering it through team London and that work is going on through the London boroughs and with community groups and others.

Roger Evans (AM):  That sounds like another fine example of sponsorship getting results for Londoners, Boris.  But we have the Olympic Torch procession coming to Gants Hill later this month, which we are all looking forward to.  Certainly when I was there on Thursday, the vegetation was so high in parts of the central reservation, that it was higher than the heads of the cyclists who were passing.  One does wonder what sort of wild life may be taking up residence within that, so can we make sure, please, that ‑‑

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Are you saying we have to be careful about the wild life now?

Roger Evans (AM):  Well, you do not know what is there.  It could be anything.  Could you make sure TfL do tidy it up before the Torch comes through?  Can you also make sure that Gants Hill, which is an important centre, is provided with Olympic bunting which so many of the other centres appear to have?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Yes, I will make sure that we do that.  
Greater London Authority and Functional Bodies

Meetings with News International
Question Number: 2059/2012  
Meeting Date: 4 July 2012 

Len Duvall

Do you believe that it was right not to declare all meetings you had with News International Executives or owners?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Thank you, Len, yes.  The answer is yes and I think the particular meeting that you are interested in, the drop in for a cup of coffee, was actually put on the website some months ago.

Len Duvall (AM):  Thank you, Mr Mayor, for that answer.  There are two meetings I would like to draw your attention to, the 14 January 2011 with Rebekah Brooks, and 24 January 2011, “dropped into dinner”, your words, not mine, with Rupert Murdoch.  That is the period of time I would like you to focus on.  My first set of questions, can you confirm you were fully briefed on the News International phone hacking issues by former Assistant Commissioner (AC) Yates at your regular meetings with him, as stated by Kit Malthouse in his witness statements to the Leveson Inquiry?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Yes, I had the relevant briefing.  Could I just possibly make one point on that, which is, with the greatest respect, I think you are trying to conflate two things.  It is all very well to call attention to my meetings with tycoons of one kind or another but I think what is surprising and disappointing is some suggestion that I would have, even if I had relevant information from these people about police investigations, that I would have told them.

Len Duvall (AM):  This is your opportunity to enlighten us further, because these meetings we were not aware of until only recently.  So, on 10 January 2011, you received a briefing from AC John Yates, do you recall what this briefing was about and would it have been at that time that you were informed Operation Weeting was about to be launched?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  I honestly cannot remember what the briefing was about Operation Weeting, but what you need to focus on, Len, is I think what you are trying to imply and I deprecate very strongly, which is the suggestion that, even if I had any relevant information about a police investigation into News International, I would have passed that on to various tycoons that I met.

Len Duvall (AM):  Thank you for stating that for the record.  There are some further questions I need to ask, Mr Mayor, and I will focus on those, and if you could focus on the answers we might get through this rather quickly.  When did you find out that the Metropolitan Police Service were going to look into phone hacking again at that time and when did you find out about Operation Weeting?  Just to help you, this was quite an important weekend, I think the Prime Minister’s press officer had resigned, there was lots of news in terms, and I know you are an avid reader of newspapers, and in fact your press officer, who now works for News International, was actually in the frame for being a replacement for Mr Coulson.  So it is quite a significant period of time, and it is quite an important period of time when these meetings took place, and those police meetings.  Could you just reflect and think about when you were told certain things by the police.

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Well, I would be happy to get back to you with the dates and if I can establish when the briefings about the phone hacking took place I would be more than happy to supply them.
LFEPA

Question Number: 1548/2012 
Meeting Date: 13 June 2012

Richard Tracey

Richard Tracey (AM):  Mr Mayor, can I welcome the plan to build a new Mitcham Fire Station in my constituency?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Well, yes.  Probably opposed by the Labour Party.

Richard Tracey (AM):  It would not surprise me.

Jennette Arnold (Chair):  I am sorry, there is a Member who has put in a question.  Let us have a little bit of respect.

Richard Tracey (AM):  Can I invite you, Mr Mayor ‑‑

Richard Tracey (AM):  ‑‑ to come and open it when it is completed, as you did with the Merton Fire Centre a few months ago?

Boris Johnson (Mayor of London):  Which was also my idea, I seem to remember, or should have been.  Yes, of course I will go there, and I think, look, what we are talking about is the necessity to modernise and improve the estate, to make sure that in tough times we do what Londoners would expect us to do and use resources to maximise fire cover, and rather than scaremonger, continue to deliver improvements in fire safety in this City, and insofar as we deliver fire cuts, it is a great thing.
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